Each link on this DVD is shown as an underline. Click on the underlined text to go to that item.

# Chapter 1. An Airport in the Ocean: The American Equatorial Islands

- 1. J. S. Wynne, Chief, Airports Section, letter to R. L. Campbell, December 14, 1936, National Archives, Record Group [RG] 237, file 835, William T. Miller Files.
- 2. Amelia Earhart, letter to Eleanor Roosevelt, June 15, 1932, Schlesinger Library, Radcliffe College, Cambridge, Mass., ref: 83–M69.
- 3. Poughkeepsie Eagle-News, November 20, 1932.
- 4. E. H. Bryan Jr., *Panala'au Memoirs* (Honolulu: Pacific Scientific Information Center, Bernice P. Bishop Museum, 1974), pp. 1–12.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Cordell Hull, Secretary of State, memorandum to President Franklin D. Roosevelt, February 18, 1936, Franklin D. Roosevelt Library, Hyde Park, N.Y.
- 7. Ruth Hampton, Acting Director, Department of the Interior [DOI] Division of Territories and Island Possessions, to Black, November 16, 1936.
- 8. Ibid., November 17, 1936.
- 9. George P. Putnam, letter to Eleanor Roosevelt, June 1936, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 10. Malvina Schneider, secretary to Eleanor Roosevelt, note to Richard Southgate, June 29, 1936, Franklin D. Roosevelt Library.
- 11. Earhart, letter to President Franklin D. Roosevelt, November 10, 1936, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 12. Paul Bastedo, Navy Department, memorandum to Chief of Naval Operations [CNO], November 16, 1936, U.S. Navy Archives.
- 13. Commander, Aircraft Base Force, U.S. Fleet, memorandum to Commander in Chief, U.S. Fleet [CINCUS], November 29, 1936, U.S. Navy Archives.
- 14. Eugene Vidal to William Miller, November 17, 1936.
- 15. CNO to CINCUS, December 4, 1936.
- 16. Poindexter to Ernest H. Gruening, Director, DOI Division of Territories and Island Possessions, December 12, 1936.
- 17. Hampton to Black, December 7, 1936.
- 18. Vidal to Robert L. Campbell, Bureau of Air Commerce engineer, December 8, 1936.
- 19. Wynne to Campbell, December 14, 1936.
- 20. Campbell to Wynne, December 19, 1936.
- 21. Ibid.
- 22. Wynne to Campbell, December 28, 1936.

# Chapter 2. Kamakaiwi Field: Preparations for the First World Flight Attempt

- 1. Campbell to Wynne, December 23, 1936.
- 2. Campbell to Wynne, January 5, 1937.
- 3. Poindexter (Black) to Gruening, January 7, 1937.
- 4. Earhart, telegram to FDR, January 7, 1937.
- 5. USCG Duane to Commandant, Coast Guard [COM CG], January 22, 1937.
- 6. Black to COM CG, January 24, 1937.
- 7. Commander, Hawaii Section [COMHAWSEC] (Campbell) to Wynne, February 5, 1937.
- 8. Poindexter (Black) to Gruening, February 12, 1937.
- 9. Gruening to Black, February 15, 1937.

- 10. Wynne to William Miller, quoting Campbell to Black, March 5, 1937.
- 11. Miller to Black, March 5, 1937.
- 12. Miller to Black, March 6, 1937.
- 13. Miller to Putnam, March 6, 1937.
- 14. Miller to Black, March 8, 1937.
- 15. Miller to Commandant, Fourteenth Naval District [COM14], etc., March 8, 1937.
- 16. Poindexter (Black) to Miller, March 8, 1937.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Putnam to Miller, March 8, 1937.
- 19. Wynne to Black, March 9, 1937.
- 20. Poindexter (Black) to Miller, March 9, 1937.
- 21. Earhart, telegram to Eleanor Roosevelt, September 15, 1936, Franklin D. Roosevelt Library.
- 22. J. Carroll Cone, Assistant Director of Air Commerce, letter to George P. Putnam, October 20, 1936, National Archives, RG 237, file 835.
- 23. Miller to Robert R. Reining, Chief, Bureau of Air Commerce [BAC] Registration Section, March 10, 1937.
- 24. Reining to Miller, March 11, 1937.
- 25. Reining to Miller, March 9, 1937.
- 26. R. D. Bedinger, BAC Inspector, to Reining, March 11, 1937.
- 27. USCG Shoshone to Wynne via COM CG, March 13, 1937.
- 28. Keane, Associated Press reporter aboard Shoshone, to the Associated Press, March 15, 1937.
- 29. Bedinger to Reining, March 13, 1937.
- 30. Fred D. Fagg, BAC Director, to Bedinger, March 14, 1937.
- 31. Miller to Commandant, San Francisco Division [COMFRANDIV] et al., March 15, 1937.
- 32. "Earhart Flight Delayed a Day By Head Winds" New York Herald Tribune, March 15, 1937, p. 1.
- 33. "One in a Million," *Time*, July 19, 1937, p. 45.
- 34. Naval Station San Diego to Secretary of the Navy, March 15, 1937.
- 35. Miller via COMFRANDIV to CINCUS et al., March 16, 1937.
- 36. Miller to CINCUS et al., March 17, 1937.

## Chapter 3. Hawaiian Debacle: The Luke Field Accident

- 1. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Investigation of Earhart Crash, Luke Field, March 20, 1937, Exhibit A—Work Performed," p. 1, *National Archives, RG 395.*
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. Miller to CINCUS et al., March 18, 1937.
- 4. Memorandum from Lt. Arnold E. True to CNO, April 6, 1937, Naval Historical Center.
- 5. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit A—Work Performed," p. 2.
- 6. COMHAWSEC to USCG Taney and Shoshone, March 18, 1937.
- 7. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit E—Depot Report," p. 2.
- 8. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit A—Work Performed," p. 2.
- 9. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit D—Luke Field Operations," p. 1.
- 10. Fleet Air Base, Pearl Harbor, to USCG Shoshone, March 19, 1937.
- 11. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit E—Depot Report," p. 4.
- 12. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit O-Newspaper Clippings."
- 13. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit D—Luke Field Operations," p. 2.
- 14. Ibid.
- 15. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit O-Newspaper Clippings."

- 16. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Findings," p. 5.
- 17. U.S. Army Proceedings, "Exhibit O-Newspaper Clippings."

## Chapter 4 . Reversals: Preparations for the Second World Flight Attempt

- 1. Richard B. Black, Field Representative, DOI, report: "Tenth Cruise to the American Equatorial Islands," p. 2, photocopy of original document.
- 2. Putnam to Black, March 20, 1937.
- 3. Miller to Black and Campbell, March 22, 1937.
- 4. Putnam to Roper, March 20, 1937.
- 5. Roper to Putnam, March 22, 1937.
- 6. Adjutant General Conley to General Drum, March 22, 1937.
- 7. Secretary of the Navy to Miller, March 25, 1937.
- 8. "Earhart Wrecks Ship after Setting an Ocean Record," *Newsweek*, March 27, 1937, p. 27; "Mourning Becomes Electra," *Time*, March 29, 1937, p. 36.
- 9. "Maj. Al Williams Rips Earhart Flight as Stunt," *Cleveland Press*, March 31, 1937.
- 10. "Proceedings of a Board of Officers to Investigate the Crash of Miss Amelia Earhart at Luke Field, March 20, 1937."
- 11. Ibid., p. 5
- 12. R. S. Boutelle, letter to Earhart, April 19, 1937, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 13. Manning interview with author Fred Goerner, as related by Goerner at an Amelia Earhart Symposium held at the National Air and Space Museum in 1983; notes in TIGHAR Collection.
- 14. Earhart to Rear Adm. Russell R. Waesche, April 27, 1937; Waesche to Earhart, April 27, 1937.
- 15. CNO to Naval Station Tutuila, April 28, 1937.
- 16. Hampton, letter to Black, April 29, 1937, National Archives, RG 126, file 9-12-21.
- 17. Black to Gruening, April 21, 1937.
- 18. Hampton to Black, April 22, 1937.
- 19. Black to Hampton, April 22, 1937.
- 20. Hampton to Black, encrypted, April 23, 1937.
- 21. Black to Hampton, April 24, 1937.
- 22. Capt. Edwin Musick, "Route of Clipper Is Found the Best," New York Times, March 31, 1937, p. 6.
- 23. Black to Hampton, June 1, 1937.
- 24. Hampton to Black, June 2, 1937.
- 25. Putnam, letter to Southgate, May 5, 1937, National Archives, RG 59, file 800.79611.
- 26. Putnam, letter to Admiral Leahy, May 8, 1937, Naval Historical Center, RG 26: Proposed Flight Correspondence.
- 27. Southgate, letter to Putnam, May 8, 1937, National Archives, RG 59, file 800.79611.
- 28. Earhart, letter to President Franklin D. Roosevelt, November 10, 1936, Naval Historical Center, RG 26.
- 29. Amelia Earhart, Last Flight (New York: Harcourt Brace, 1937), p. 43.
- 30. Ibid., p. 44.
- 31. J. M. Johnson, letter to Secretary of State, May 14, 1937, National Archives, RG 59, file 800.79611.
- 32. R. E. Dake, Bureau of Air Commerce Inspection Report, May 19, 1937, Federal Aviation Administration [FAA] Archives.
- 33. "Miss Earhart Set to Fly Eastward around the World," New York Herald Tribune, May 30, 1937, p. 1.

### Chapter 5. Not for Publication: Crossing the South Atlantic

1. Earhart, in-flight notes, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.

- 2. Pan American Airways memorandum, "Hawaiian Flight of NR823M—Navigation," April 29, 1935, Pan Am Archives, University of Miami Library.
- 3. U.S. Shipping Board, Service Record for Frederick Joseph Noonan, November 20, 1928, National Archives, files pertaining to U.S. Shipping Board.
- 4. Jon E. Krupnick, original press reports and photographs reproduced in *Pan American's Pacific Pioneers: A Pictorial History of Pan Am's Pacific First Flights, 1935–1946* (Missoula, Mt.: Pictorial Histories Publishing Company, 1997), p. 149.
- 5. William Stephen Grooch, From Crate to Clipper with Captain Musick, Pioneer Pilot (New York: Longmans Green, 1939), p. 212.
- 6. Associated Press story datelined El Paso, Texas, March 3, 1937.
- 7. Earhart, Last Flight, p. 47.
- 8. Oakland Tribune, March 13, 1937
- 9. Noonan, telegram to Martinelli, March 19, 1937, in private collection of Elgen Long.
- 10. "Noonan Takes Oakland Bride," Oakland Tribune, March 29, 1937.
- 11. "Bride of Plane Navigator Hurt in Fresno Crash," Fresno Republican, April 5, 1937 p. 1.
- 12. Fred Noonan, letter to Helen Day, June 5, 1937, TIGHAR Collection.
- 13. "Miss Earhart Flies Ocean to Africa in 13-Hour Hop," New York Herald Tribune, June 8, 1937, p. 1.
- 14. Sailing chart of South Atlantic, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 15. Fred Noonan, letter to Eugene Pallette, June 9, 1937, TIGHAR Collection.
- 16. Earhart, notes made during South Atlantic crossing, June 7, 1937, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Noonan, note given to Earhart during South Atlantic crossing, June 7, 1937, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 19. Ibid.
- 20. Noonan, letter to Pallette, June 9, 1937.
- 21. Ibid.

### Chapter 6. Stand to Sea: Preparations for the Flight to Howland Island

- 1. COM CG to COMFRANDIV, June 7, 1937; COMFRANDIV to COM CG, June 7, 1937.
- 2. COMFRANDIV to COM CG, June 7, 1937.
- 3. COM CG to COMFRANDIV, June 8, 1937.
- 4. COMFRANDIV to Commandant, Southern Section [COMSOSEC], June 9, 1937.
- 5. Putnam, letter to Hampton, June 4, 1937; Hampton, letter to Putnam, June 8, 1937, National Archives, RG 126, file 9-12-21.
- 6. Hampton to Black, June 8, 1937.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Black to Hampton, June 9, 1937.
- 9. Putnam, letter to Hampton, June 9, 1937, National Archives, RG 126, file 9-12-21.
- 10. Admiral Waesche, letter to Putnam, June 7, 1937, Naval Historical Center, RG 80.
- 11. Putnam to Black, March 20, 1937.
- 12. Hampton to Black, June 10, 1937.
- 13. Black to Hampton, June 10, 1937.
- 14. COMFRANDIV to COM CG, June 10, 1937; COM CG to COMFRANDIV, June 11, 1937.
- 15. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, June 11, 1937; COMFRANDIV to Itasca, June 11, 1937.
- 16. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, June 12, 1937.
- 17. COMFRANDIV to COM CG, June 12, 1937.
- 18. COM CG to COMFRANDIV, June 15, 1937; West to Black, June 15, 1937.

- 19. Hampton, letter to Putnam, June 16, 1937, National Archives, RG 126, file 9-12-21.
- 20. Poindexter (Black) to Hampton, June 15, 1937.
- 21. COMHAWSEC to COMFRANDIV, June 18, 1937; Black, "Tenth Cruise to the American Equatorial Islands," p. 1.
- 22. Warner Thompson, U.S. Treasury Department report: "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," July 19, 1937, p. 5, National Archives, RG 26.
- 23. COMFRANDIV to Shoshone, March 13, 1937.
- 24. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts-Earhart Flight," p. 5.
- 25. Black to Hampton, June 16, 1937.
- 26. Putnam to CNO, COMFRANDIV, and Hampton, June 16, 1937.
- 27. Hampton to Black, June 18, 1937.
- 28. Poindexter (Black) to Hampton, June 15, 1937; Hampton to Black, June 18, 1937; Putnam, letter to Hampton, June 17, 1937, National Archives, RG 126, file 9-12-21.
- 29. Black to Hampton, June 19, 1937.
- 30. Putnam, letter to Johnson, June 17, 1937; Johnson, letter to Putnam, June 18, 1937, National Archives, RG 237, file 835.
- 31. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC, June 18, 1937; COMHAWSEC to COMFRANDIV, June 18, 1937.
- 32. Warner Thompson, U.S. Treasury Department report: "Cruise Report 4 June to 24 July 1937—embracing Earhart flight and Equatorial Island cruise," p. 3, Naval Historical Center, RG 26.
- 33. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, June 18, 1937; Itasca to COMFRANDIV, June 18, 1937.
- 34. Black to Putnam via Hampton, June 19, 1937.
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Putnam to Black via Hampton, June 20, 1937.
- 37. New York Herald Tribune, June 1–9, 1937; June 10–12, 1937; June 13–21, 1937.
- 38. "Amelia Earhart Has Java to N.Y. Chat on Phone," *New York Herald Tribune*, June 22, 1937, p. 1.
- 39. Noonan, letter to Helen Day, June 22, 1937, TIGHAR Collection.
- 40. "Amelia Earhart Has Java to N.Y. Chat on Phone," p. 11.
- 41. Noonan, letter to Day, June 22, 1937.
- 42. "Miss Earhart Waits in Java as Dutch Work on Her Plane," New York Herald Tribune, June 24, 1937, p. 1
- 43. Putnam, letter to Hampton, June 23, 1937, National Archives, RG 126, file 9-12-21.

## Chapter 7. The Long Road to Lae: Delays on the Way to New Guinea

- 1. Black to Earhart via Samoa, June 23, 1937.
- 2. *Itasca* to Earhart via Samoa, June 23, 1937.
- 3. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, June 23, 1937; *Itasca* to COMFRANDIV, June 23, 1937.
- 4. "Putnam and Amelia Chat by Phone from Cheyenne to Java at Cost of \$24," *Wyoming Tribune Eagle*, June 25, 1937, p. 1.
- 5. Thompson, "Cruise Report 4 June to 24 July 1937," July 24, 1937, p. 3.
- 6. Daniel Cooper, U.S. Army report: "Expedition to the American Equatorial Island in Connection with Amelia Earhart Flight," July 27, 1937, p. 3, National Archives, RG 94/407, file 581.81.
- 7. Carey to Associated Press, June 24, 1937; Hanzlick to Universal Press, June 24, 1937.
- 8. Itasca to Swan, June 24, 1937; Black to Hampton, June 24, 1937.
- 9. "Miss Earhart Back in Bandoeng to Have Instruments Repaired," New York Herald Tribune, June 25, 1937, p. 1.
- 10. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, June 25, 1937.
- 11. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, June 25, 1937.
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Black to Earhart via Samoa, June 23, 1937.

- 14. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, June 26, 1937.
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Black to Earhart via Samoa, June 23, 1937; Itasca to Earhart via Samoa, June 23, 1937.
- 17. Earhart to Black, June 26, 1937.
- 18. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, June 26, 1937.
- 19. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, June 25, 1937; COMFRANDIV to Itasca, June 26, 1937.
- 20. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 22.
- 21. "Bendix D-Fs," Aero Digest (August 1937): 42.
- 22. COMFRANDIV to Shoshone, March 13, 1937.
- 23. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, June 25, 1937.
- 24. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, June 26, 1937.
- 25. Noonan, letter to Day, June 27, 1937, TIGHAR Collection.
- 26. "Amelia Earhart Flies Timor Sea to Port Darwin," New York Herald Tribune, June 28, 1937, late ed., p. 1.
- 27. Black, "Tenth Cruise to the Equatorial Islands," p. 6, TIGHAR Collection.
- 28. C. L. A. Abbott, letter to Albert M. Doyle, American Consul, August 3, 1937, National Archives, RG 59, file 800.79611.
- 29. Earhart, Last Flight, p. 128.
- 30. "Mrs. Putnam at Darwin," Sydney, Australia, newspaper [name unknown], June 28, 1937, Earhart Collection, box 5, Purdue University Library.
- 31. Amalgamated Wireless to Lae, June 28, 1937.
- 32. Vacuum to Lae, June 28, 1937.

## Chapter 8. "Denmark's a Prison:" Confusion and Frustration in Lae

- 1. Eric Chater, letter to Frank Griffin, July 25, 1937, TIGHAR Collection.
- 2. Earhart to Black, June 26, 1937.
- 3. Governor of Samoa to Earhart, June 28, 1937.
- 4. Ibid.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Earhart to *Itasca*, June 30, 1937.
- 7. Chater letter, July 25, 1937.
- 8. Earhart to Putnam, June 30, 1937.
- 9. Hampton to Black, June 18, 1937.
- 10. Earhart to *Itasca*, June 30, 1937; Earhart to Putnam, June 30, 1937.
- 11. Black to Earhart, June 23, 1937.
- 12. Chater letter, July 25, 1937.
- 13. Ibid.
- 14. Earhart, "Amelia Earhart Ready to Fly to Howland Island," New York Herald Tribune, June 30, 1937, p. 1.
- 15. "Amelia Earhart Quits Australia for New Guinea," New York Herald Tribune, June 29, 1937, p. 1.
- 16. Earhart to Putnam, June 30, 1937.
- 17. Putnam to Earhart, June 29, 1937.
- 18. Earhart to *Itasca*, June 30, 1937.
- 19. Itasca to Fleet Air Base, Pearl Harbor, June 29, 1937.
- 20. Itasca to Earhart, June 29, 1937.
- 21. Fleet Air Base to Earhart, June 29, 1937.
- 22. Itasca to Earhart, June 29, 1937.

- 23. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, June 30, 1937.
- 24. Earhart to Black, June 30, 1937.
- 25. Chater letter, July 25, 1937.
- 26. Earhart to Black, July 1, 1937.
- 27. COMFRANDIV/Putnam to Earhart, June 30, 1937.
- 28. Chater letter, July 25, 1937.
- 29. Fleet Air Base to Earhart, June 30, 1937.
- 30. Earhart to New York Herald Tribune, July 1, 1937.
- 31. Chater letter, July 25, 1937.
- 32. Bureau of Air Commerce, Aircraft Inspection Report, May 19, 1937, FAA Archives.
- 33. Chater letter, July 25, 1937; James Collopy, letter to the Secretary, Civil Aviation Board, August 28, 1937, Earhart Collection, box 5, Purdue University Library.
- C. L. Johnson and W. C. Nelson, "Lockheed Report No. 487—Range Study of Lockheed Electra Bimotor Airplane," June 4, 1936, p. 6, TIGHAR Collection.
- 35. Earhart, Last Flight, p. 35.
- 36. Earhart to New York Herald Tribune, July 1, 1937.
- 37. William Shakespeare, *Macbeth*, act 3, scene 5.

#### **Chapter 9. Lost: Communications Failure on the Flight to Howland Island**

- 1. Leo G. Bellarts, transcript of interview, April 11, 1973, p. 36, TIGHAR Collection.
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Ibid., p. 2.
- 5. Earhart to Black, July 1, 1937.
- 6. *Itasca* to Fleet Air Base, July 1, 1937.
- 7. Fleet Air Base to Earhart, July 1, 1937.
- 8. Chater letter, July 25, 1937.
- 9. *Itasca* Radio Log, position 1 [RLP1], 1645, July 1, 1937.
- 10. Itasca, RLP1, 1750, July 1, 1937.
- 11. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, July 1, 1937.
- 12. Itasca Deck Log, July 1, 1937, National Archives, RG 26.
- 13. Carey to Associated Press, July 1, 1937.
- 14. Earhart to Commanding Officer USS Itasca, June 30, 1937.
- 15. Chater letter, July 25, 1937.
- 16. Itasca Radio Log, position 2 [RLP2], July 1, 1937.
- 17. Chater letter, July 25, 1937.
- 18. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 36.
- 19. Howland Radio Log, 2200, July 2, 1937.
- 20. Itasca, RLP1, 2151, July 1, 1937.
- 21. Telegram from U.S. Consul in Australia to State Department, July 3, 1937.
- 22. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0236, July 2, 1937.
- 23. Ibid., 0245–48.
- 24. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 39.
- 25. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 48.
- 26. Itasca, RLP2, 0345, July 2, 1937.

- 27. Earhart to Black, June 26, 1937.
- 28. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, June 26, 1937.
- 29. Earhart to Black, June 30, 1937.
- 30. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, June 26, 1937.
- 31. Itasca, RLP2, 0345, July 2, 1937.
- 32. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts-Earhart Flight," p. 40.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Cooper, "Expedition to the American Equatorial Islands."
- 35. International Radiotelegraph Conference, Madrid, 1932: Report to the Secretary of State by the Chairman of the American Delegation, with Appended Documents (Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office, 1934).
- 36. Itasca, RLP1, 0358, July 2, 1937.
- 37. Itasca, RLP1, 0440, July 2, 1937.
- 38. Itasca, RLP1, 0445–50, July 2, 1937.
- 39. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0453, July 2, 1937.
- 40. Itasca, RLP1, 0455, July 2, 1937.
- 41. Itasca Deck Log, July 2, 1937.
- 42. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0614, July 2, 1937.
- 43. Itasca to Earhart via Samoa, June 28, 1937.
- 44. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, pp. 72, 73.
- 45. Ibid., p. 74.
- 46. Itasca, RLP1, 0620, July 2, 1937.
- 47. Howland Radio Log, 0717, July 3, 1937, p. 1.
- 48. Itasca Deck Log, July 2, 1937.
- 49. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts-Earhart Flight," p. 43.
- 50. See description of *Itasca* at http://www.uscg.mil/hq/g-cp/history/ WEBCUTTERS/Itasca\_1930.html, which references Donald Canneym, *U.S. Coast Guard and Revenue Cutters*, 1790–1935 (Annapolis: Naval Institute Press, 1995), among other sources.
- 51. Itasca Deck Log, July 2, 1937.
- 52. Itasca, RLP2, raw log, 0645 and 0646, July 2, 1937.
- 53. *Itasca*, RLP1, 0642–45 and 0647, July 2, 1937.
- 54. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 76.
- 55. Howland Radio Log, 0747, July 3, 1937, p. 1.
- 56. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0715, July 2, 1937.
- 57. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0718 and 0725, July 2, 1937.
- 58. James C. Kamakaiwi, Daily Log for Howland Island, March 21–July 18, 1937; July 2, 1937, National Archives, RG 237, William T. Miller Files.
- 59. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0730, July 2, 1937.
- 60. *Itasca*, RLP2, raw version, 0735–40 and 0741, July 2, 1937; *Itasca*, RLP1, 0740, July 2, 1937; Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 81.
- 61. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 24.
- 62. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0742, July 2, 1937.
- 63. Itasca, RLP1, 0740, July 2, 1937.

## Chapter 10. Probably Down: The Last In-Flight Radio Messages

- 1. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, pp. 22, 81.
- 2. Ibid., pp. 63, 23.

- 3. Cooper, "Expedition to the American Equatorial Island," pp. 7, 8.
- 4. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, pp. 22, 35.
- 5. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 42.
- 6. *Itasca*, RLP2, raw version, 0749–50–57, July 2, 1937; Howland Radio Log, 0845, July 3, 1937.
- 7. Itasca RLP2, raw version, 0758, July 2, 1937.
- 8. Itasca RLP2R, 0800–03, July 2, 1937.
- 9. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, pp. 84, 85.
- 10. Ibid.; Howland Radio Log, 0859, July 3, 1937.
- 11. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0805, July 3, 1937.
- 12. Ibid., 0811.
- 13. Ibid., 0815.
- 14. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 84.
- 15. Black, "Tenth Cruise to the American Equatorial Islands," p. 1.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Howland Radio Log, 0926, July 3, 1937.
- 18. Itasca, press release to Unipress [United Press], 1330Z, July 3, 1937.
- 19. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0827, July 2, 1937.
- 20. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0845, later changed to 0843.
- 21. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 56.
- 22. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0843, July 2, 1937.
- 23. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 47; Frank Kenner, letter to Eve Kenner, August 10, 1937.
- 24. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 45.
- 25. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0844–46, 0847, and 0854–0907, July 2, 1937.
- 26. Itasca Deck Log, July 2, 1937.
- 27. Itasca, RLP1, 0935, July 2, 1937; Howland Radio Log, 1000, July 3, 1937.
- 28. Itasca, RLP1, 1005, July 2, 1937.
- 29. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 2145Z, July 2, 1937.
- 30. *Itasca* to COMHAWSEC, 2148Z, July 2, 1937.
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 47.
- 33. Kenner letter, August 10, 1937.
- 34. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 47.
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. See "The Lae Takeoff " on the TIGHAR website at http://www.tighar.org/Projects/Earhart/ameliavideo.html.
- 38. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 43.
- 39. Itasca press release.

# Chapter 11. The Search Begins: The First Day

- 1. COM CG to COMFRANDIV, 2315Z, July 2, 1937.
- 2. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0031Z, July 3, 1937.
- 3. Putnam, telegram to CNO, 0042Z, July 3, 1937.
- 4. CNO to COM14, 0040Z, July 3, 1937.
- 5. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 0045Z, July 3, 1937.
- 6. *Itasca* to all ships, 0103Z, July 3, 1937.

- 7. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0031Z, July 3, 1937.
- 8. *Itasca* to COMFRANDIV et al., 0132Z July 3, 1937.
- 9. Ibid.; Itasca Deck Log, July 2, 1937.
- 10. K. C. Ambler, PAA Section Supervisor, Communications, Honolulu, memorandum to Division Superintendent, Communications, Alameda, July 10, 1937, PAA Collection, University of Miami Library.
- 11. U.S. Navy Hydrographic Office, San Francisco, to all ships, 0245Z, July 3, 1937.
- 12. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0310Z, July 3, 1937.
- 13. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 0403Z, July 3, 1937; COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0410Z, July 3, 1937.
- 14. Itasca Deck Log, July 2, 1937.
- 15. Warren Harvey, letter to Mrs. S. D. Harvey, July 24, 1937, TIGHAR Collection.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. COM14 to CNO, 03:30Z, July 3, 1937.
- 18. Wilhelm Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search by the USS *Colorado*," July 13, 1937, p. 1, National Archives, San Bruno, Calif., RG 181, file A4-3 Earhart.
- 19. Ira Dye, "Liberty Lost Pursuing a Legend," Naval History 11, no. 3 (May–June 1997): 42.
- 20. Ibid.
- 21. Lt. (j.g.) William Short, letter to his father, July 22, 1937, TIGHAR Collection.
- 22. Ibid.
- 23. COM14 to Colorado, 0745Z, July 3, 1937; Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search," p. 3.
- 24. Itasca to COMFRANDIV et al., 0132Z July 3, 1937.
- 25. Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search," p. 3.
- 26. Short letter, July 22, 1937.
- 27. Dye, "Liberty Lost Pursuing a Legend."

### Chapter 12. "Think It Is Plane?" The First Night

- 1. Itasca, RLP2, 1800, July 2, 1937.
- 2. Itasca, RLP2, 1801, July 2, 1937; Itasca, RLP1, 1800 and 1801, July 2, 1937.
- 3. Itasca, RLP2, 1807, July 2, 1937.
- 4. *Itasca*, RLP2, 1812, July 2, 1937.
- 5. Itasca, RLP2, 1824, July 2, 1937; Itasca, RLP1, 1825, July 2, 1937.
- 6. Ambler memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 7. Itasca, RLP1, 1830, July 2, 1937.
- 8. Radio Tutuila to *Itasca*, 0730Z, July 3, 1937.
- 9. Itasca, RLP2, 1834 and 1836, July 2, 1937; Itasca, RLP1, 1830, July 2, 1937.
- 10. Radio Tutuila to Itasca, 0730Z, July 3, 1937.
- 11. Achilles to Radio Tutuila, 22xxZ, July 3, 1937.
- 12. Itasca, RLP1, 1837, July 2, 1937.
- 13. Itasca, RLP2, 1840 and 1841, July 2, 1937.
- 14. Itasca RLP1, 1856, July 2, 1937.
- 15. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 0710Z, July 3, 1937.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. COM14 to *Itasca*, 0720Z, July 3, 1937.
- 19. Itasca, RLP2, 1950, July 2, 1937.
- 20. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0802Z, July 3, 1937.

- 21. Radio Tutuila to *Itasca*, 0730Z, July 3, 1937.
- 22. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 0710Z, July 3, 1937.
- 23. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0810Z, July 3, 1937.
- 24. Author's telephone interview with Mabel Larremore Duncklee, October 2, 1990.
- 25. Mabel Duncklee, letter to TIGHAR, received October 2, 1990; Duncklee interview, October 2, 1990.
- 26. Duncklee letter, October 2, 1990.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. Ibid.
- 29. For a technical discussion of harmonics and how they apply to reports of signals heard from the Earhart plane, see "Harmony and Power: Could Betty Have Heard Earhart on a Harmonic?" on the TIGHAR website at http://www.tighar.org/Projects/Earhart/Bulletins/30\_BettyHarmonic/30\_Bettyharmonic.html.
- 30. COMHAWSEC to Itasca, 0810Z, July 3, 1937; Itasca, RLP2, 2103 and 2105, July 2, 1937.
- 31. PBY to Fleet Air Base, 0835Z, July 3, 1937.
- 32. Itasca, RLP2, 2107, July 2, 1937.
- 33. Itasca, RLP2, 2110, July 2, 1937.
- 34. Itasca, RLP2, 2113, July 2, 1937.
- 35. Page W. Smith, interview, August 6, 1993.
- 36. Radio Coast Guard, San Francisco, to Itasca, 1210Z, July 3, 1937.
- 37. U.S. Consul, Sydney, Australia, telegram to U.S. State Department, 1200Z, July 3, 1937.
- 38. Itasca, RLP2, 2130 and 2132, July 2, 1937.

### Chapter 13. Hoaxes and Hopes: The Second Day

- 1. KPH to Radio Coast Guard, San Francisco, 101xZ, July 3, 1937.
- 2. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 1020Z, July 3, 1937; Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 1140Z, July 3, 1937.
- 3. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, 1145Z, July 3, 1937.
- 4. "Miss Earhart Forced Down at Sea," *New York Times*, July 3, 1937, p. 1.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Oakland Tribune, July 3, 1937.
- 9. Ibid.
- 10. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, 0750Z, July 4, 1937.
- 11. "Radio Aid Sure Earhart Plane Is Safe on Reef," New York Herald Tribune, July 9, 1937, p. 5.
- 12. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC, 0640Z, July 12, 1937.
- 13. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 1840Z, July 3, 1937.
- 14. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 2240Z, July 6, 1937.
- 15. Ashland (Ky.) Daily Independent, July 9, 1937.
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Nina Paxton, letter to Fred Goerner, July 22, 1968, TIGHAR Collection.
- 18. Ibid.; Paxton, letter to Goerner, August 23, 1968, TIGHAR Collection.
- 19. COM14 to CNO, 2028Z, July 3, 1937.
- 20. CNO to COM14, 0040Z, July 3, 1937.
- 21. CNO to CINCUS, 2145Z, July 3, 1937.
- 22. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC, 1830Z, July 3, 1937.
- 23. Commandant, Twelfth Naval District [COM12] to COM14, 2015Z, July 3, 1937.

- 24. "2 Aids Believe Earhart Plane Safe on Pacific Atoll," New York Herald Tribune, July 4, 1937, p. 1.
- 25. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0750Z, July 4, 1937.
- 26. Itasca to COMHAWSEC, 1930Z, July 3, 1937; COMHAWSEC to Itasca, 2026Z, July 3, 1937.
- 27. COMHAWSEC to COMFRANDIV, 2135Z, July 3, 1937.
- 28. COM CG to Itasca, 2256Z, July 3, 1937.
- 29. Itasca to COM CG, 0020Z, July 4, 1937.
- 30. COM CG to Itasca, 0140, July 4, 1937.
- 31. Itasca to United Press, 0215Z, July 4, 1937.
- 32. Carey to Associated Press, 0216Z, July 4, 1937.
- 33. *Itasca* to COM CG, 0450Z, July 4, 1937.
- 34. Telegram from U.S. Consul, Sydney, Australia, to U.S. State Department, 1200Z, July 3, 1937.
- 35. Itasca to COM CG, 0450Z, July 4, 1937.
- 36. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, 1145Z, July 3, 1937.
- 37. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 1140Z, July 3, 1937.
- 38. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0120Z, July 4, 1937.
- 39. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC, 0420Z, July 3, 1937.

## Chapter 14. Voices: The Second Night

- 1. Itasca, RLP2, 1806, July 3, 1937.
- 2. Ibid.
- 3. *Itasca*, RLP2, 1915 and 1923, July 3, 1937.
- 4. *Itasca*, RLP2, 2216, July 4, 1937.
- 5. A. Frederick Collins, *The Radio Amateur's Handbook*, 14th ed. (West Hartford, Conn.: American Radio Relay League, 1937), p. 364.
- 6. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0846Z, July 4, 1937.
- 7. *Itasca* to United Press, 0815Z, July 4, 1937.
- 8. *Itasca* to COMFRANDIV et al., 0132Z, July 3, 1937; *Itasca* to COMFRANDIV, 0710Z, July 3, 1937.
- 9. *Itasca* to United Press, 0815Z, July 4, 1937.
- 10. Ambler memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 11. Itasca, RLP2, 2120, July 3, 1937.
- 12. Itasca, RLP2, 2205, July 3, 1937.
- 13. Ambler memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 14. Itasca, RLP2, 2233, July 3, 1937.
- 15. Ambler memorandum, July 10, 1937; COMHAWSEC to Itasca, 1035Z, July 4, 1937.
- 16. COMHAWSEC to Itasca, 1035Z, July 4, 1937.
- 17. Itasca, RLP2, 2306, July 3, 1937.
- 18. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 1200Z, July 4, 1937.
- 19. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 1340Z, July 4, 1937; R. M. Hansen, PAA Operator in Charge, Communications, Wake Island, memorandum to Communications Superintendent, Alameda, July 10, 1937.
- 20. Radio Wailupe to Colorado, Itasca, et al., 1415Z, July 4, 1937.
- 21. Itasca RLP2, 0120 and 0150, July 4, 1937.
- 22. "Plane's Letters Heard on Radio at Los Angeles," New York Herald Tribune, July 5, 1937, p. 2.
- 23. Ibid.
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. Itasca to United Press, 0815Z, July 4, 1937.

- 26. *Itasca*, RLP2, 0200, July 4, 1937; G. H. Miller, PAA Operator in Charge, Communications, Midway Island, memorandum to Division Communications Superintendent, Alameda, July 11, 1937.
- 27. Miller memorandum, July 11, 1937.
- 28. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 1610Z, July 4, 1937.
- 29. "First Radio Contact with Miss Earhart Made by Springs Boy," Rock Springs Rocket, July 6–7, 1937, p. 1.
- 30. Ibid.
- 31. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 2310Z, July 4, 1937.
- 32. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0057Z, July 5, 1937.
- 33. See "Post-loss Radio Probability Analysis," on the TIGHAR website at j wr ⊲lhki j ct0uti lRtqlgewlGctj ctvITgugctej ITgugctej Rcr gtuIDtcpf gpdwti lr quvquutcf kq0 vo n
- 34. Rock Springs Rocket, July 6-7, 1937.
- 35. Ibid.
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. Ibid.; COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 2310Z, July 4, 1937.

## Chapter 15. Negative Results: The Third Day

- 1. "Storm Turns Back Plane Sent to Find Miss Earhart; Several Radio Calls Heard," New York Times, July 4, 1937, p. 1.
- 2. "Storms Balk Navy Plane on Earhart Hunt," New York Herald Tribune, July 4, 1937, p. 1
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. CNO to CINCUS, 1700Z, July 4, 1937.
- 5. Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search," p. 3.
- 6. *New York Herald Tribune*, July 4, 1937, p. 1.
- 7. Radio Tutuila to Achilles, 1800Z, July 4, 1937.
- 8. Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search," p. 4.
- 9. Thompson, "Cruise Report 4 June to 24 July, 1937," p. 6, National Archives, RG 26 file 601.
- 10. Itasca, RLP2, 0930–1600, July 4, 1937.
- 11. Golden Bear to Itasca, time unknown, July 4, 1937.
- 12. Bureau of International Telecommunication Union, *List of Coast Stations and Ship Stations* (Berne, Switzerland, 1937), p. 332.
- 13. Itasca to COM CG, 0245Z, July 5, 1937.
- 14. Itasca to COM CG, 2205Z, July 4, 1937.
- 15. COM CG to Itasca, 2355Z, July 4, 1937.
- 16. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Itasca, RLP2, 0245–48, July 2, 1937.
- 19. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 20. Itasca, RLP2, 0345, July 2, 1937.
- 21. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 22. Cooper, "Expedition to the American Equatorial Island," p. 6; *Itasca*, RLP2, 0453, July 2, 1937; *Itasca*, RLP1, 0455, July 2, 1937.
- 23. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 24. Itasca, RLP2, 0614, July 2, 1937.
- 25. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 26. Itasca, RLP2, 0615, July 2, 1937.
- 27. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 28. Itasca, RLP2, 0646, July 2, 1937.

- 29. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 30. Itasca, RLP2, 0742, July 2, 1937; Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 2145Z, July 2, 1937.
- 31. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 32. Itasca, RLP2R, 0758, July 2, 1937.
- 33. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 34. Itasca, RLP2R, 0803, July 2, 1937.
- 35. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 36. Itasca, RLP2R, 0843, July 2, 1937.
- 37. Itasca to COM CG, 0630Z, July 5, 1937.
- 38. Ibid.
- 39. Black, "Report of Tenth Cruise to American Equatorial Islands," p. 13.
- 40. "Earhart Flares Believed Sighted by Cutter Racing to '281 North Howland' in Pacific," *New York Herald Tribune*, July 6, 1937, p. 1.
- 41. COMHAWSEC to Itasca, 2025Z, July 4, 1937.
- 42. *Itasca* to COMHAWSEC, 2140Z, July 4, 1937.
- 43. Ibid.
- 44. COMHAWSEC to Itasca, 0225Z, July 5, 1937.
- 45. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 0535Z, July 5, 1937; COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0605Z, July 5, 1937.
- 46. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, 0555Z, July 5, 1937.
- 47. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 68.
- 48. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC, 0326Z, July 5, 1937.
- 49. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca* et al., 0445Z, July 5, 1937.
- 50. Itasca, RLP2, 1810, July 4, 1937.

## Chapter 16. Bearings: The Third Night

- 1. Honolulu Star Bulletin, July 5, 1937, p. 1.
- 2. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca* et al., 0445Z, July 5, 1937.
- 3. COMHAWSEC to Colorado, Swan, Tutuila, Itasca, 0730Z, July 5, 1937.
- 4. Hansen memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 5. Miller memorandum, July 11, 1937.
- 6. Honolulu Star Bulletin, July 5, 1937.
- 7. Ambler memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 8. G. W. Angus, PAA Division Communication Superintendent, Pacific Division, Alameda, memorandum to Chief Communication Engineer, Communications, New York, July 10, 1937, PAA Collection, University of Miami Library.
- 9. Ambler memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 10. Angus memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 11. Itasca, RLP2, 1600, July 4, 1937; Ambler memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 12. Radio Tutuila to COMHAWSEC, 0745Z, July 5, 1937; COMHAWSEC to Itasca, 0845Z, July 5, 1937.
- 13. Itasca, RLP2, 2000, 2005, 2015, and 2020, July 4, 1937.
- 14. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 1930Z, July 5, 1937.
- 15. Honolulu Star Bulletin, July 5, 1937.
- 16. Robert Brandenburg, "Analysis of Radio Direction Finder Bearings in the Search for Amelia Earhart," p. 21, TIGHAR research document, TIGHAR Collection.
- 17. Itasca, RLP2, 2045, July 5, 1937.
- 18. Ibid., 2113, July 5, 1937.
- 19. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0845Z, July 5, 1937.

- 20. Itasca, RLP2, 2128 and 2137, July 4, 1937; Itasca, RLP2, 1834, July 2 1937; Itasca, RLP2, 2141, July 5, 1937.
- 21. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0910Z, July 5, 1937.
- 22. Itasca, RLP2, 2141–49, July 5, 1937.
- 23. Itasca, RLP2, 2202, July 5, 1937.
- 24. *Itasca*, RLP2, 2210 and 2214, July 5, 1937.
- 25. Itasca, RLP2, 2216, July 5, 1937.
- 26. *Itasca*, RLP2, 2233, July 5, 1937.
- 27. Miller memorandum, July 11, 1937; Ambler memorandum, July 10, 1037; COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0910Z, July 5, 1937; *Itasca*, RLP2, 2233.
- 28. Itasca, RLP2, 2216; Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 69.
- 29. Letter from Yau Fai Lum to Thomas F. Gannon, January 10, 1989, TIGHAR Collection; John P. Riley, "The Earhart Tragedy: Old Mystery, New Hypothesis," *Naval History* 14, no. 2 (August 2000): 22–28.
- 30. Riley, "The Earhart Tragedy," p. 26.
- 31. Black, "Tenth Cruise to the Equatorial Islands," p. 13.
- 32. Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 49.
- 33. Itasca, RLP2, 2232, July 5, 1937.
- 34. Itasca, RLP2, 2240, July 5, 1937.
- 35. COMHAWSEC to Itasca, 0845Z, July 5, 1937; Itasca to COMHAWSEC, 1008Z, July 5, 1937.
- 36. Itasca, RLP2, 2243, 2258, 2259, and 2317, July 5, 1937.
- 37. Miller memorandum, July 11, 1937.
- 38. For an explanation of "night effect," see Robert Brandenburg, "Analysis of Radio Direction Finder Bearings in the Search for Amelia Earhart," on the TIGHAR website.
- 39. Howland Radio Log, 0035, July 5, 1937.
- 40. Miller memorandum, July 11, 1937; Howland Radio Log, 0035, July 5, 1937; *Itasca*, RLP2, 2335, July 5, 1937.
- 41. Itasca, RLP2, 2335, July 5, 1937.
- 42. Itasca to COMHAWSEC, 1155Z, July 5, 1937.
- 43. Itasca RLP2, 0030–35, July 5, 1937.
- 44. Radio Tutuila to *Itasca*, 1210Z, July 5, 1937.
- 45. Ibid.
- 46. Hansen memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 47. Angus memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 48. Hansen memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 49. Angus memorandum, July 10, 1937.
- 50. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 1312Z, July 5, 1937.
- 51. Itasca Deck Log, July 5, 1937.
- 52. Itasca to Swan, 1425Z, July 5, 1937.
- 53. Itasca, RLP2 0314, July 5, 1937.
- 54. Itasca, RLP2 0035, July 5, 1937.
- 55. Itasca, RLP2 0307, July 5, 1937.
- 56. *Itasca* to Wailupe and Tutuila, 1449Z, July 5, 1937.
- 57. Howland Radio Log, 0518, July 5, 1937.
- 58. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 1930Z, July 5, 1937.
- 59. *Itasca* to COM CG, 1810Z, July 5, 1937.
- 60. Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 1955Z, July 5, 1937.
- 61. Carey to Associated Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.
- 62. *Itasca*, RLP2, 0100, July 5, 1937.
- 63. Ibid.
- 64. Carey to Associated Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.

- 65. Howland Radio Log, 0035, July 5, 1937.
- 66. Carey to Associated Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.
- 67. Itasca, RLP2, 0307 and 0500, July 5, 1937.
- 68. Carey to Associated Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.
- 69. Itasca Deck Log, July 5, 1937.
- 70. Itasca to United Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.
- 71. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0910Z July 5, 1937.
- 72. Itasca to United Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.
- 73. Ibid.
- 74. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca*, 1930Z, July 5, 1937.
- 75. *Itasca* to United Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.
- 76. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 1312Z, July 5, 1937.
- 77. Itasca to United Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.
- 78. Howland Island to *Itasca*, 1455Z, July 5, 1937.
- 79. Itasca to United Press, 2030Z, July 5, 1937.
- 80. Hansen memorandum, July 10, 1937.

#### Chapter 17. Betty's Notebook: The Fourth Day

- 1. Oakland Tribune, July 5, 1937, p. 1.
- 2. "Wyoming and Ohio Listeners Believed She Was Trying to Give Position Near Howland," *New York Times*, July 5, 1937, p. 1.
- 3. "Mantz Believes Fliers Are 'Sitting on an Island,' "New York Herald Tribune, July 5, 1937, p. 1.
- 4. Ibid., p. 2.
- 5. Honolulu Star Bulletin, July 5, 1937, p. 1.
- 6. COMFRANDIV to COM CG, 1845Z, July 5, 1937.
- 7. U.S. State Department memorandum: "Search for Plane of Amelia Earhart," July 5, 1937.
- 8. Putnam to CNO, 1659Z, July 8, 1937; CNO to Putnam, 18xx, July 8, 1937.
- 9. "Woman Asserts She Got Communication by Voice," *New York Herald Tribune*, July 6, 1937, p. 2.
- 10. "Amateur Gets Message," New York Herald Tribune, July 6, 1937, p. 2.
- 11. "Wyoming and Ohio Listeners Believed She Was Trying to Give Position Near Howland," *New York Times*, July 5, 1937, p. 1.
- 12. Ibid.; Rock Springs Rocket, July 6–7, 1937.
- 13. *Itasca*, RLP2, raw version, 0843, July 2, 1937.
- 14. *Moorby* to *Itasca*, 2100Z, July 5, 1937.
- 15. Itasca, RLP2, 0957, July 5, 1937.
- 16. Betty Klenck Brown, email to Ric Gillespie, September 28, 2000.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. Fred Goerner, letter to John Hathaway, August 21, 1970.
- 19. Goerner to Hathaway, September 4, 1970.
- 20. Scanned images of each page of the notebook are included on the DVD.
- 21. See Robert Brandenburg's study, "Harmony and Power: Could Betty Have Heard Amelia on a Harmonic?" on the TIGHAR website.
- 22. Betty Klenck's notebook [BN], p. 53.
- 23. Itasca, RLP2, 0957, July 5, 1937.
- 24. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," July 19, 1937, p. 47; Frank Kenner, letter to Eve Kenner, August 10, 1937; Bellarts interview, April 11, 1973, p. 45.

- 25. Brown email to Gillespie.
- 26. BN, p. 49.
- 27. Ibid.
- 28. Itasca, RLP2, 1000, July 5, 1937.
- 29. Brown email to Gillespie.
- 30. Itasca, RLP2, 1022, July 5, 1937.
- 31. Mabel Duncklee, letter to TIGHAR, received October 2, 1990, TIGHAR Collection.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. See Brandenburg, "Tidal Study for Post-Loss Signal Source."
- 34. Duncklee letter to TIGHAR.
- 35. Ontario to CINCAF, 0310Z, March 14, 1937; CNO to Naval Station Tutuila, 1700Z, April 28, 1937.
- 36. Amelia Earhart, letter to her mother, December 26, 1934, Schlesinger Library, Radcliffe College.
- 37. "Woman Hears Call," New York Herald Tribune, July 6, 1937, p. 2.
- 38. Commandant, Ninth Naval Division [COM9] to CNO, 0530Z, July 6, 1937.
- 39. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 1625Z, July 6, 1937.
- 40. Honolulu Star Bulletin, July 5, 1937, p.1.
- 41. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 2325Z, July 5, 1937.

## Chapter 18. 281 North: The Fourth Night

- 1. *Itasca* to Howland, 0407Z, July 6, 1937.
- 2. Carey NBC to COM14, 0316Z, July 6, 1937.
- 3. Messages from COM14 to Carey NBC, 0521Z, July 6, 1937.
- 4. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0036Z, July 6, 1937; *Itasca* to COMHAWSEC, 0455Z, July 6, 1937.
- 5. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0535Z, July 6, 1937.
- 6. Itasca, RLP2, 1840 and 2010, July 5, 1937.
- 7. Itasca Deck Log, July 5, 1937.
- 8. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0730Z, July 6, 1937; Itasca to COMFRANDIV, 0740Z, July 6, 1937.
- 9. *Itasca* Deck Log, July 5, 1937; Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," pp. 75, 76; *Itasca*, RLP2, 2105, July 5, 1937.
- 10. *Itasca*, RLP2, 2113, July 5, 1937; Radio Wailupe to COMM OFFICE NYD PH et al., 0845Z, July 6, 1937; COMHAWSEC to COMFRANDIV, 0913Z, July 6, 1937.
- 11. Itasca, RLP2, 2132 and 2133, July 5, 1937.
- 12. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 0915Z, July 6, 1937.
- 13. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 76.
- 14. Itasca, RLP2 2200, July 5, 1937.
- 15. Itasca to COMHAWSEC, 1015Z, July 6, 1937; Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 76.
- 16. New York Herald Tribune, July 6, 1937, p. 1.
- 17. "Earhart Searchers Arrive at Point Reported by Plane on Radio," New York Times, July 6, 1937, p. 1.
- 18. Jacksonville Beach to COM CG, 14xxZ, July 6, 1937.
- 19. New York Times to Itasca, 15xxZ, July 6, 1937.
- 20. London Daily Mirror to Itasca, 15xxZ, July 6, 1937.
- 21. Paramount Pictures to *Itasca*, 15xxZ, July 6, 1937.
- 22. Honolulu (Thurston) to Itasca, 15xxZ, July 6, 1937.
- 23. New York Pathé News to Itasca, 15xxZ, July 6, 1937.
- 24. United Press to Hanzlick, 15xx, July 6, 1937.

- 25. Honolulu Press/Associated to Carey, 15xx, July 6, 1937.
- 26. COM CG to Itasca, 1658Z, July 6, 1937; Itasca to COM CG, 1754Z and 1850Z, July 6, 1937.
- 27. Radio Wailupe to *Itasca*, 1900Z, July 6, 1937; *Itasca* to Radio Wailupe, 1914Z, July 6, 1937.
- 28. Carey to Associated Press, 2030Z, July 6, 1937.
- 29. Itasca, RLP2, 2113 and 2132, July 5, 1937.
- 30. Radio Wailupe to COM14, 1005Z, July 7, 1937.
- 31. Howland Radio Log, 2238.
- 32. Radio Wailupe to COM14, 1005Z, July 7, 1937.
- 33. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC et al., 1040Z, July 6, 1937.
- 34. COMFRANDIV to COM CG, 2038Z, July 6, 1937; COM CG to COMFRANDIV, 2133Z, July 6, 1937.
- 35. COMHAWSEC to *Itasca*, 0001Z, July 7, 1937.
- 36. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 75.
- 37. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC et al., 1010Z, July 6, 1937.

### Chapter 19. The Most Likely Place: *Colorado* Arrives

- 1. New York Herald Tribune, July 6, 1937, p. 1.
- 2. COM14 to *Colorado*, 0135Z, July 7, 1937.
- 3. *Colorado* to COM14, 0225Z, July 7, 1937.
- 4. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca* and *Colorado*, 0752Z, July 7, 1937.
- 5. Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search," p. 8.
- 6. *Colorado* to CNO, 1615Z, July 6, 1937.
- 7. USS Colorado, Radio Press News, July 6, 1937, p. 5, TIGHAR Collection.
- 8. Ibid.
- 9. Ibid., p. 1.
- 10. "Earhart Search Shifting to Southeast of Howland after Fifth Fruitless Day," New York Times, July 7, 1937, p. 1.
- 11. Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search."
- 12. Colorado Deck Log, July 8, 1937.
- Lt. John O. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane," *Bureau of Aeronautics Weekly Newsletter*, July 16, 1937, p. 2, National Archives, RG 72, file BB45/A9.
- 14. Short letter, July 22, 1937.
- 15. CNO to COM14, 2021Z, July 9, 1937.
- 16. CNO to COM14, 2112Z, July 7, 1937; COM14 to CNO, 0130Z, July 8, 1937.
- 17. "Warship's Planes Start Search for Miss Earhart; No Definite Signals Heard," New York Times, July 8, 1937, p. 1.
- 18. "Warship's Planes Join Earhart Hunt" and "Putnam Keeps up Hope," New York Times, July 8, 1937, p. 12.
- 19. "Warship's Planes Start Search."
- 20. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane," p. 3.
- 21. COM14 to COMDESRON2, 0319Z, July 6, 1937; CNO to Ramapo, 1445Z, July 6, 1937.
- 22. Capt. Leigh Noyes, "Report of Earhart Search—U.S.S. *Lexington*," July 1937, p. 2, National Archives, San Bruno, Calif., RG 181, file A4-3 Earhart.
- Rear Adm. Orin G. Murfin, "Report of Earhart Search, 2–18 July, 1937," p. 5, National Archives, San Bruno, Calif., RG 181, file A4-3 Earhart.
- 24. Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search," p. 8.
- 25. Noyes, "Report of Earhart Search," p. ii.
- 26. Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0742, July 2, 1937; Itasca, RLP1, 0740, July 2, 1937.
- 27. Noyes, "Report of Earhart Search"; Itasca, RLP2, raw version, 0843, July 2, 1937.
- 28. Noyes, "Report of Earhart Search," p. iii.

- 29. Ibid., p. v.
- 30. Ibid., p. iii.
- 31. Ibid., p. v.
- 32. Black to Gruening, 1145Z, July 9, 1937.
- 33. Short letter, July 22, 1937.

#### Chapter 20. Signs of Recent Habitation: The Search of the Phoenix Group

- 1. Colorado Deck Log, July 9, 1937, National Archives, RG 24.
- 2. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane."
- 3. Ibid.
- 4. Jimmy M. Skaggs, *The Great Guano Rush: Entrepreneurs and American Overseas Expansion* (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1995), pp. 80–81.
- 5. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane."
- 6. Ibid.
- 7. Ibid.
- 8. Ibid.
- H. E. Maude, "Colonization of the Phoenix Islands by the Surplus Population of the Gilbert and Ellice Islands," p. 7, Public Records Office, Kew, London, Great Britain, CO225/309/860593.
- 10. Short letter, July 22, 1937.
- 11. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane."
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. Short letter, July 22, 1937.
- 14. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane."
- 15. Ibid.
- 16. Short letter, July 22, 1937.
- 17. Colorado Deck Log, July 9, 1937.
- 18. Lambrecht answers to Goerner, undated.
- 19. Short letter, July 22, 1937.
- 20. Colorado to United Press 2304Z, July 9, 1937.
- 21. COM14 to COMDESRON2, 2331Z, July 9, 1937.
- 22. Noyes, "Report of Earhart Search," p. v.
- 23. COM14 to COMDESRON2, 2331Z, July 9, 1937; COMDESRON to COM14, 2040Z, July 10, 1937.
- 24. Short letter, July 22, 1937.
- 25. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane."
- 26. Captain, HMS *Leith*, "Report of Proceedings: Island Cruise—Second Part," September 18, 1937, Public Records Office, Kew, London, Great Britain.
- 27. Eric R. Bevington, *The Things We Do for England—If Only England Knew!* (Acorn Bookwork: Hampshire, U.K. 1990), p. 25.
- 28. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane."
- 29. Ibid.
- 30. Ibid.; H. E. Maude, "Colonization of the Phoenix Islands," Journal of the Polynesian Society 61 (1952): 71-75.
- 31. Colorado to Associated Press, 0825Z, July 11, 1937.
- 32. Foua Tofinga, letter to Dr. Thomas F. King, October 5, 1999, TIGHAR Collection.
- 33. Fred Goerner, letter to Dr. Thomas King, February 29, 1992, TIGHAR Collection.
- 34. Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane."
- 35. Short letter, July 22, 1937.
- 36. Colorado to COM14, 0600Z, July 11, 1937.

- 37. Colorado to United Press, 0425Z, July 11, 1937.
- 38. Brooks to International, 0100Z, July 11, 1937.

# Chapter 21. "We Will Find Amelia Tomorrow" Lexington's Search

- 1. COM14 to COM11, 2215Z, July 10, 1937.
- 2. COMFRANDIV to *Itasca* et al., 2219Z, July 5, 1937.
- 3. COM11 to COM14, 1705Z, July 11, 1937.
- 4. Noyes, "Report of Earhart Search," p. iii.
- 5. COM14 to Colorado and COMDESRON2, 2015Z, July 11, 1937.
- 6. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC et al., 0640Z, July 12, 1937.
- 7. "Noonan Sends SOS from Earhart Plane," *Oakland Tribune*, July 3, 1937, p.1.
- 8. *Itasca* to COMFRANDIV 1145Z, July 3, 1937.
- 9. COMFRANDIV to COMDESRON2, 1200Z, July 12, 1937.
- 10. COMFRANDIV to COMHAWSEC et al., 0640Z, July 12, 1937.
- 11. State Department to American Embassy, Tokyo, 1900Z, July 10, 1937.
- 12. Tokyo to State, 0200Z, July 11, 1937.
- 13. COMDESRON2 to *Itasca*, 0920Z, July 12, 1937.
- 14. Welty to Associated Press, 2323Z, July 15, 1937.
- 15. Itasca to COM14 and COMDESRON2, 0230Z, July 16, 1937; COMDESRON2 to Itasca, 0444Z, July 16, 1937.
- 16. U.S. State Department to American Embassy, London, 2200, July 15, 1937.
- 17. Brooks to International 0845Z, July 16, 1937.
- 18. COMFRANDIV to COM14 and COMDESRON2, 0735Z, July 16, 1937.
- 19. Welty to Associated Press, 2009Z, July 16, 1937.
- 20. COMFRANDIV to COM14 and COMDESRON2, 2120Z, July 16, 1937.
- 21. George Putnam to CNO, 0220Z, July17, 1937.
- 22. "Woman Psychic Asserts Amelia Earhart Is Safe," New York Herald Tribune, July 16, 1937, p. 11.
- 23. Putnam to CNO, 1908Z, July17, 1937.
- 24. COMFRANDIV to COM14 and COMDESRON2, 2035Z, July 17, 1937; COM14 to COMFRANDIV, 2130Z, July 17, 1937.
- 25. CNO to COM14, 0212Z, July 18, 1937; COM14 to CNO, 0845Z, July 18, 1937.
- 26. Putnam to CNO, 1910Z, July 18, 1937; CNO to Putnam, 1920Z, July 18, 1937.
- 27. Putnam to CNO, 2053Z, July 18, 1937; CNO to Putnam, 23xxZ, July 18, 1937.
- 28. COMDESRON2 to Itasca, 2040Z, July 16, 1937; Itasca to COMDESRON2, 2330Z, July 16, 1937.
- 29. Itasca to COMDESRON2, 2330Z, July 16, 1937.
- 30. Itasca Deck Log, July 2, 1937.
- 31. Black to Miller, 0840Z, July 22, 1937.
- 32. Itasca to COMDESRON2, 2330Z, July 16, 1937.
- 33. Ibid.
- 34. Itasca Deck Log, July 2, 1937.
- 35. Itasca to COMDESRON2, 2330Z, July 16, 1937.
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. Ibid.
- 38. Itasca to COMFRANDIV et al., 0132Z, July 3, 1937.
- 39. COMDESRON2 to COM14, 0730Z, July 17, 1937.
- 40. Ibid.

- 41. COM14 to CNO, 2025Z, July 17, 1937.
- 42. COM14 to CNO, 1950Z, July 18, 1937.
- 43. COMDESRON2 to COM14, 0321Z, July 19, 1937.
- 44. COM14 to CNO, 0520Z, July 19, 1937.

## Chapter 22. Banquo's Ghost: Explaining Failure

- 1. "Greatest Rescue Force in History of Aviation," New York Herald Tribune, July 5, 1937, p. 1.
- 2. Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search," p. 11.
- 3. Ibid., pp. 10, 11.
- 4. Ibid., p. 13.
- 5. Civil Air Patrol, *Mission Aircraft Reference Text*, Chapter 9: "Search Planning and Coverage," section 9.2.1: "Probability of Detection Table," Civil Air Patrol.
- 6. Friedell, "Resumé Earhart Search," p. 10; Lambrecht, "Aircraft Search for Earhart Plane."
- 7. J. S. Dowell, Commander *Lexington* Group, memorandum to Commandant Fourteenth Naval District, July 20, 1937, National Archives, San Bruno, Calif., RG 181, file A4-3 Earhart.
- 8. J. S. Dowell, "Report of Earhart Search," July 20, 1937, Annex A: "Estimate and Decisions," pp. 1, 2, National Archives, San Bruno, Calif., RG 181, file A4-3 Earhart.
- 9. Lt. D. M. Tites, USAAC, "Inventory NR16020," March 26, 1937, sheet 3, item 53, in U.S. Army Proceedings, "Investigation of Earhart Crash, Luke Field, March 20, 1937."
- 10. Dowell, "Report of Earhart Search."
- 11. Ibid., pp. 3, 5, 8.
- 12. Dowell, Annex B, "Narrative of Earhart Search," p. 16.
- 13. Dowell, Annex D, "Report of Earhart Search Operations 3–18 July 1937," p. 4.
- 14. Ibid., p. 9.
- 15. Warner Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 105.
- 16. Ibid.; CNO to COM14, 2020Z, July 16, 1937.
- 17. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 1.
- 18. Ibid., pp. 7, 34.
- 19. Black, "Tenth Cruise to the American Equatorial Islands," p. 1.
- 20. Black to Miller, 0333Z, March 5, 1937.
- 21. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," pp. 12, 15–16.
- 22. Ibid., p. 22.
- 23. Ibid., p. 34; Itasca to Earhart via Samoa, June 23, 1937.
- 24. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 34.
- 25. Ibid., pp. 1, 40.
- 26. Ibid., p. 46, 47.
- 27. Ibid., p. 52.
- 28. Itasca, RLP2, 2216, July 4, 1937.
- 29. Thompson, "Radio Transcripts—Earhart Flight," p. 75.
- 30. Ibid., p. 105.
- 31. Ibid.
- 32. Ibid., p. 106.
- 33. Ibid., p. 9.
- 34. Marvin McIntyre, memorandum for the President, July 20, 1937, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 35. Putnam to Secretary of the Navy, 1645Z, July 23, 1937.
- 36. Secretary of the Navy to Putnam, 1810Z, July 24, 1937.

- 37. U.S. State Department to American Embassy, London, 0000Z, July 31, 1937.
- 38. G. P. Putnam, letter to Marvin McIntyre, July 31, 1937, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 39. Putnam to U.S. State Department, unknown time, August 1, 1937.
- 40. Dean S. Jennings, "Is Amelia Earhart Still Alive?" Popular Aviation (December 1939): 76.
- 41. U.S. State Department to Putnam, 2133Z, August 31, 1937.
- 42. "Says Calls Were Not Earhart's," New York Times, July 26, 1937, p. 17.
- 43. J. F. Farley, memorandum to the Commandant, December 14, 1937, National Archives, RG 26, file 651, box 751.
- 44. Ibid.
- 45. Articles of Incorporation, Amelia Earhart Foundation, article IIb, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 46. Charter of the Amelia Earhart Foundation, "An Unsolved Mystery," December 23, 1937, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 47. Amelia Earhart Society, "National Sponsors Committee as of April 16, 1938," as shown on letterhead, letter to E. W. Libbey from Ernest B. Chamberlain, June 15, 1938, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 48. COMFRANDIV, memorandum to COMHAWSEC, March 22, 1938, p. 2.
- 49. COMHAWSEC to COMFRANDIV, June 18, 1937.
- 50. COMFRANDIV memorandum, p. 1.
- 51. Ibid., p. 2.
- 52. Ibid., p. 3.
- 53. Ibid., p. 4.
- 54. COMFRANDIV to Itasca, 2310Z, July 4, 1937.
- 55. COMFRANDIV memorandum, p. 4.
- 56. Letter from Capt. Irving Johnson to Bessie Young, June 4, 1940, Earhart Collection, Purdue University Library.
- 57. Ibid.
- 58. Jesse W. Lankford, memorandum to Registration Section, Bureau of Air Commerce, May 5, 1937, FAA Archives.